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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, May 14, 2014
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:07 A.M. on Wednesday, May 14, 2014, in the City Council Chamber by the Chairman, Council Member Don Redman.

In attendance:  Council Members Don Redman (Chair), John Crescimbeni; Council Member Lori Boyer (Vice Chair) was excused; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; State Representative Lake Ray was excused; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper;  Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; James Bolllick, United States Coast Guard; Brian Burket, Parks & Recreation Department; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board;  Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; John Flowe,  Environmental Engineering Manager, Regulatory Compliance Department; John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Mike Hollingsworth, United States Army Corps of Engineers;  Richard Robinson, Environmental Quality Division; Michael Wheeler, Taylor Engineering; Peter King, North Shore Community; Victoria Burnett; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Services Division; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the April 9, 2014 meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.
On the first item on the agenda, Radha Pyati, Ph.D., University of North Florida, gave the Commission a PowerPoint presentation on the State of the River Report 2013 for the Lower St. Johns River Basin: Water Quality, Fisheries, Aquatic Life, and Containments.  The report was comprised of studies and collaborative work by the University of North Florida and Jacksonville University.  Dr. Pyati said that the purpose of the report was to educate and inform the public on the health of the Lower St. Johns River Basin.
This is the sixth report; the first report was issued in 2008.  The report is funded by the Environmental Protection Board (City of Jacksonville) and the River Branch Foundation.

Dr. Pyati indicated that the report describes the health of the Lower St. Johns River Basin based on broad indicators that include: water quality, fisheries, aquatic life, and contaminants.

There are seven components of the report and they include: Submerged Aquatic Vegetation whose current status is unsatisfactory and trend is uncertain; Federally Threatened and Endangered Species that include the Florida manatee whose status is satisfactory; the bald eagle whose status is satisfactory; wood storks, satisfactory; shortnose sturgeon, satisfactory; Piping clover, status uncertain.  The third component consists of Fisheries.  The status of Red drum, Sheepshead and Spotted seatrout is satisfactory; Largemouth bass and Freshwater catfish’s status uncertain, as is the status of Southern flounder Blue crab and Shrimp; the status of Striped mullet and Stone crab is designated satisfactory.
In her discussion of features of Aquatic Life,  Dr. Pyati defined macroinvertebrates as animals without backbone that live on or in the sediment whose importance is that they are a part of the food web; macroinvertibrates also affect the aeration and sediment size of the river bottom and can signal river stress and pollution.  Turning to Non-native Aquatic Species, Dr. Pyati reported that 68 nonnative species were reported this year, an increase from 64 species last year.  Non-native aquatic species (such as Pythons in South Florida) are introduced through the release of exotic pets, ship ballast, and interconnected water bodies.  The status of the Non-native Aquatic Species is unsatisfactory; the trend: conditions worsening.
Turning to Wetlands that are a component of Aquatic Life, Dr. Pyati reported that 29% of land use along the Lower St. Johns River Basin is residential.  Swamps & transitional species are affected by salinity changes.  She indicated that the Wetlands between the Fuller Warren and Shands Bridges are vulnerable.  The status of the Wetlands is unsatisfactory, the trend is uncertain.  

In the Water Quality category, Dr. Pyati reported that the River’s Status Report found that the nutrients found in the river basin are Nitrogen and Phosphorus.  The Nitrogen status is unsatisfactory, as is Phosphorus; the Nitrogen condition trend is improving, the Phosphorus conditions trend is unchanged.   For Algal Bloom, the status is unsatisfactory; the trend shows conditions unchanged.  For Fecal Coliform, the status of the river’s main stem is satisfactory, in the tributaries, unsatisfactory.
Dr. Pyati brought her presentation to a close by remarking on harmful algal blooms, the amount of Total Nitrogen and Total Phosphorus that are in the Lower St. Johns River, toxics that are released into the river basin, toxic release point sources and the metals that are in the river basin (arsenic, cadmium, nickel and zinc levels are acceptable; copper, lead, silver being potential problems).

Commissioner Ralph Hodges noted the absence of the Blue Crab in any of the indicators.

Professors Quinton White and Gerard Pinto explained that the river’s salinity was a factor.

Commissioner Gary Anderson asked questions regarding fecal coliform, both human and other.

Commissioner Scott Shine asked about the cost of the study.  Dr. Pyati replied that the cost of the study was $55,000 per year.

Commissioner Raymond Pringle inquired as to how we would go about combating non-native species.

Commissioner Lane Burnett noted that oysters were not cited as an indicator.  Professor Pinto explained that we have no oyster beds to base any study on.  John Flowe, Environmental Engineering Manager, Regulatory Compliance Department, further explained the absence of oyster beds in Northeast Florida and the status of efforts to re-open the beds.

In the Commission’s second presentation of the day, Karl Hankin, Director, Planning & Treatment Engineering, JEA, gave a PowerPoint presentation on JEA’s Water Supply Planning.
Mr. Hankin reported that JEA had previously announced the results of its plans in a 2008 presentation to the Waterways Commission.  JEA was committed to reducing the total amount of nitrogen that it was releasing into the St. Johns River.  In the 1970s, there were numerous JEA outfalls; today, that number has been reduced considerably.  Mr. Hankin explained that the primary components of JEA’S Water Supply Plan were water conservation and reclaimed water.  He reviewed JEA’s Water Supply Plan and Historical Water Production (JEA finished water) from 1976 through January 2014.  The Reclaimed Water Master Plan entailed 26 miles of North/South Transmission Pipe.  Mr. Hankin illustrated the present water cycle that had JEA drawing water into its wells from the Florida Aquifer, upward through an Intermediate Aquifer/Confining System, then, to a Surficial Aquifer.  A future water cycle was illustrated, as well.
In his discussion of reclaimed water, Mr. Hankin noted that JEA’s reclaimed water system has ground at a steady rate over the past 10 years and that the utility is committed to continued growth of the system.  In summarizing JEA’s water supply plan, Mr. Hankin underscored conservation, reclaimed water, and water transfer (river crossing that moves water from the west to the east side of the St. Johns River, using a 36” pipe 60 feet below the river bottom).

In his monthly report on the status of the St. Johns River quality and manatees, Dr. Quinton White began by reporting that the Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange had been awarded funding for the NOAA (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration) PORTS Project.  This is a large-scale Physical Oceanographic Real Time System (PORTS) that consists of a network of sensors in ports and harbors that provide access to information that improves maritime commerce and safety.  The system provides access to real-time quality controlled data (every six minutes) that will facilitate safe navigation.  Dr. White reported that the system is up and running in Jacksonville and that there is a sensor at Jacksonville University (Marine Science Research Institute).  The sensors monitor salinity, water temperature, meteorological conditions and other factors.
Dr. White reported the St. Johns River waters are warming; salinity that had been high last week has dropped somewhat as a result of rainfall.  Currently, we are running above average rainfall.
Dr. White reported that the Marine Science Research Institute continues to do research on oysters and oyster beds at three sites: Dunn, Clapboard and Pumpkin Hill.  He hopes that the research will bear some results in a year or so.
Dr. White said that algae blooms continues to be a problem in the river, particularly with considerable nutrients in the river to the south of us that has an enormous impact.  The algae bloom is toxic.  We have experienced these blooms year ‘round this year despite the cold weather that we had.

The dolphin population continues to be monitored; JU’s Dr. Rose Borowski is overseeing the dolphin research and monitoring.
The Manatee Protection Plan has been completed; is presently being reviewed by the Administration. Dr. White expects that the Waterways Commission should be able to review the plan in a month.

Lastly, Dr. White informed the Commission that on Saturday, Jacksonville University would be hosting the 7th annual Ripples on the River event; there will be a fishing clinic, seafood, boat rides and more; everyone is invited.
Dr. Gerard Pinto reported on manatees in the area.  He has not had an opportunity to fly recently for an aerial survey but expects to do so by Memorial Day.  A year ago at this time, 160 manatees were counted in the area.  Dr. Pinto indicated that there were no new manatee fatalities to report.  There have been four fatalities for the year: 2 from cold stress, 2 whose deaths were undetermined, but no watercraft-related fatalities.

The Commission next heard from the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, who had several topics that she wanted to comment on, the first of which was the proposed dredging project for the St. Johns River.  She commended the Jacksonville City Council for holding workshops on the proposed dredging project.  The next workshop is scheduled for June 10th at 10:00 a.m. in the Council Chamber.  She commended Mayor Brown, as well, for his Task Force that has already met twice and has raised numerous questions.  The next Task Force meeting is scheduled for June 18th when the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers will be making a presentation.

Ms. Rinaman noted that while the Army Corps of Engineers has completed its study of  the proposed dredging project., questions that the St. Johns Riverkeeper has and raised have not been resolved, particularly mitigation issues and what damage that the increased salinity could do to the wetlands.

Ms. Rinaman’s second issue of concern is the water supply plans.  She expressed concern about the Central Florida Initiative’s proposed withdrawals from the St. Johns River and the increased salinity that the withdrawal of fresh water from the river would cause.  The Central Florida Initiative will be delayed for a year and Ms. Rinaman thanked the Waterways Commission for the resolution that it had passed as having contributed to the decision to delay the withdrawals.

Ms. Rinaman also raised concerns about the St. Johns River Water Management District’s plans to withdraw 125 million gallons a day from the Florida Aquifer and 85 million gallons a day from the Ocklawaha River which is out largest tributary.  The St. Johns Riverkeeper is requesting that the District delay the adoption of these plans until there is sufficient due diligence and we can identify a sustainable long-term plan.
Commissioner Scott Shine inquired that if the proposed dredging of the river moves forward, where do they expect to deposit the spoil?  Ms. Rinaman replied that a site off-shore would be designated.  Commissioner Shine suggested that the strategic spoil could conceivably be used for the construction of artificial reefs.
The Chair asked Council Member John Crescimbeni, in his capacity as Chairman of the St. Johns River Ferry Commission, to provide the Commission with an update on recent news regarding the ferry.  Mr. Crescimbeni reported that the Ferry Commission was recently awarded a FLAP grant in the amount of $900,000 over a two year period ($450,000 per year).  The Federal Land Access Program grant is from the Federal Highway Administration through the Florida Department of Transportation.  In addition, the Florida House and Senate enacted legislation appropriating $1,000,000 for the ferry.  The measure is now on the Governor’s desk.
There were no Old or New Business.

In Public Comments, Melissa Long introduced herself as the new Acting Chief of the Environmental Quality Division (Regulatory Compliance Department).  In describing her background, she reported that she has a Bachelor of Science degree in Chemical Engineering; worked in the private sector for seven years (for the pulp and Paper industry); she then worked in the water section of the Florida Department of Environmental Protection for 13 years.  She came directly from DEP for the City of Jacksonville position.

Next in Public Comments, the Commission heard from John Nooney.

Mr. Nooney referenced the Commission’s April 9th meeting’s minutes and Council Member Lori Boyer’s request to see a map illustrating all of the public access points on the Northbank.  Mr. Nooney indicated that he would like to see such a map, as well.
Mr. Nooney reported that at the City Council meeting the previous evening (May 13th), Ordinance 2014-305 concerning new docking rules on the river downtown had been introduced; he felt that the Waterways Commission should be aware of this, as well as the boundaries set up for the Downtown Investment Authority’s new CRA.

The Commission next heard comments from Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange.  Captain Getchell commented on the NOAA PORTS Network that Dr. White had previously alluded to.  The Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange announced the launching of the PORTS Network on April 7th after five years’ work and an expenditure of $2.8 million.  He said that the Network will be providing a wealth of information and data to the marine industry and to the recreational boaters and fishermen,

 as well.  Captain Getchell noted that in addition to the sensor that Dr. White announced was on the dock at JU (to monitor salinity), there are some 16 different sensors located at different sites along the St. Johns River.  The network will be able to track any salinity intrusion working its way up the river.  Captain Getchell indicated that he would be happy to provide the Commission with a presentation on the PORTS Network, to elaborate on how it operates.  
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:53 P.M.
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